# Notes

## Introduction

- <sup>1</sup> James Gleick, "Theories of Connectivity," The New York Times Magazine, April 22, 2001.
- <sup>2</sup> Rebecca Blumenstein, "Is There a Downside to Being Connected All the Time?" *The Wall Street Journal*, Sept. 10, 2001, R15.
  "IDC Predicts 84 Million People in the United States Will Plug Into Wireless Internet by 2005," *PR Newswire*, Oct. 17, 2001, http://www.prnewswire.com.
- <sup>4</sup> Carl H. Marcussen, "Mobile Phones, WAP and the Internet," Research Centre of Bornholm, Denmark, Oct. 22, 2000.
- <sup>5</sup> "Survey Shows State Recycling Managers Favor EPR," *State Recycling Laws Update, Year End Report 2000, Raymond Communications, Sept. 2000.*
- <sup>6</sup> Emily Matthews et al., The Weight of Nations: Material Outflows from Industrial Economies, World Resources Institute, Washington, DC, 2000, v.

### Chapter I Cell Phones: An Overview

- <sup>1</sup> "Cellular Telecommunications & Internet Association's Annualized Wireless Industry Survey Results, December 1985 to December 2000," Cellular Telecommunications and Internet Association, 2000.
- <sup>2</sup> Tom Farley, "Digital Wireless Basics," Private Line Magazine, formerly located at http://www.privateline.com/PCS.
- <sup>3</sup> Michael Skapinker and Christopher Brown-Humes, "The Nordic Minnow That Took Over the Sea," *Financial Times*, June 20, 2001, 9.
- <sup>4</sup> Andrew Bary, "Heating Up: Who will survive the latest phase of the U.S. Wireless Wars," *Barron's*, Feb. 18, 2002.
- <sup>5</sup> Deborah Shapley, "The Universal Cell Phone," *Technology Review*, Massachusetts Institute of Technology, April 2001.
- <sup>6</sup> Casper Boks, *et al.*, "Combining Economical and Environmental Considerations in Cellular Phone Design," *Proceedings* of the 2000 IEEE International Symposium on Electronics and the Environment, Institute of Electrical and Electronics Engineers, New York, 2000.
- <sup>7</sup> "TCO '01 Mobile phones," Requirements and test methods for environmental labelling, draft document, TCO Development, Stockholm, Jan. 11, 2001, 33.
- <sup>8</sup> "New Zealand Plans Waste Minimization," *Warmer Bulletin*, Sept. 2000, 3; "Rare Metal Key to Making Smaller Mobile Phones," *The New York Times*, Feb. 8, 2001.
- <sup>9</sup> Ken Geiser, "Materials Profile of the Computer and Semiconductor Industries," unpublished paper, Feb. 2001.
- <sup>10</sup> Boks et al., "Combining Economical and Environmental Considerations in Cellular Phone Design."
- <sup>11</sup> Personal communication, Ted Smith, Executive Director, Silicon Valley Toxics Coalition, Sept. 7, 2001.
- <sup>12</sup> B. Ram *et al.*, "Environmental Performance of Mobile Products," *Proceedings of the 1999 IEEE International Symposium on Electronics and the Environment*, Institute of Electrical and Electronics Engineers, New York, 1999.
- <sup>13</sup> Information provided by Motorola, Inc.; Nokia; Hobi, International, Inc., Feb. 28, 2002.
- <sup>14</sup> Ram et al., "Environmental Performance of Mobile Products."
- <sup>15</sup> Bill Hansen, Director, Design for Environment, US EPA Office of Prevention, Pesticides, and Toxic Substances, Electronics Product Recovery and Recycling (EPR2) Conference and Electronics Recycling Summit, Design for Environment session, Washington, DC, April 18, 2001.
- <sup>16</sup> Bob Johnstone, "A Bright Future for Displays," *Technology Review*, Massachusetts Institute of Technology, April 2001.

#### Chapter 2 How Many Phones? How Much Waste?

- <sup>1</sup> "Cellular Telecommunications & Internet Association's Annualized Wireless Industry Survey Results, December 1985 to December 2000," Cellular Telecommunications and Internet Association, 2000.
- <sup>2</sup> "Mobile Terminals: North America, 1995 through 2004," Gartner Dataquest, August 7, 2000.
- <sup>3</sup> "EMC Forecasts Subscribers to Top 1 Billion by End of 2001," July 18, 2001, http://www.cellular.co.za/analysts/ o7182001-emc-forecasts-subscribers-to-top.htm.
- <sup>4</sup> Suzanne Kapner, "Nokia Sees Weak Sales into 2002," The New York Times, Nov. 28, 2001, W1.

- <sup>9</sup> Jake McLaren *et al.*, "A Dynamic Life Cycle Energy Model of Mobile Phone Take-back and Recycling," *Journal of Industrial Ecology*, vol. 2, no. 1, 86.
- <sup>10</sup> "Poison PCs and Toxic TVs," a joint project of Californians Against Waste Foundation, Green Capitol, Silicon Valley Toxics Coalition, Campaign for Responsible Technology, and the Materials for the Future Foundation, 2001, 2.
- <sup>11</sup> Environment Canada, "Information Technology (IT) and Telecommunication (Telecom) Waste in Canada," prepared by Enviros RIS, Oct. 2000, 4-5.
- <sup>12</sup> US Environmental Protection Agency, *Municipal Solid Waste in the United States: 1999 Facts and Figures*, 2001, 1, http://www.epa.gov/epaoswer/non-hw/muncpl/pubs/mswfinal.pdf.
- <sup>13</sup> *Ibid.*, 133.
- <sup>14</sup> Recycling Used Electronics: Report on Minnesota's Demonstration Project, Minnesota Office of Environmental Assistance, undated, 3.
- <sup>15</sup> Commission of the European Communities, Proposal for a Directive of the European Parliament and of the Council on Waste Electrical and Electronic Equipment and Proposal for a Directive of the European Parliament and of the Council on the restriction of the use of certain hazardous substances in electrical and electronic equipment, "Explanatory Memorandum," Brussels, June 13, 2000, 4.
- <sup>16</sup> US Environmental Protection Agency, prepared by Franklin Associates, *Characteristics of Municipal Solid Waste in the United States, 1998 Update*, July 1999, 56.
- <sup>17</sup> National Safety Council, *Electronic Product Recovery and Recycling Baseline Report*, prepared by Stanford Research Inc., May 1999, viii.
- <sup>18</sup> Michael Specter, "The Phone Guy," *The New Yorker*, Nov. 26, 2001, 67.

## Chapter 3 The Toxic Content of Cell Phones and Other Electronic Devices

- <sup>1</sup> Environment Canada, "Toxic and Hazardous Materials in Electronics," prepared by Five Winds International, May 4, 2001, 62.
- <sup>2</sup> Federal Register, Nov. 9, 1998, vol. 63, no. 216, 60332-43.
- <sup>3</sup> US EPA, Office of Solid Waste, "Chemical Ranking Report for the RCRA PBT List Docket," Sept. 30, 1998, http://www.epa.gov/epaoswer/hazwaste/minimize/chemlist/rank.pdf.
- <sup>4</sup> INFORM, Inc., *Building Up to Danger: A Study of Persistent, Bioaccumulative Toxins in the Great Lakes Region*, draft. Much of the information in this chapter is based on this forthcoming report, which provides detailed information on PBTs and their health effects.
- <sup>5</sup> US Environmental Protection Agency, "Persistent Bioaccumulative and Toxic (PBT) Chemicals Program," http://www.epa.gov/pbt.
- <sup>6</sup> Environment Canada, "Toxic and Hazardous Materials in Electronics," 45.
- <sup>7</sup> Bromine Science and Environmental Forum, "An Introduction to Brominated Flame Retardants," Brussels, Oct. 19, 2000, 3, http://www.ebfrip.org/download/weeeqa.pdf.
- <sup>8</sup> Ibid.
- <sup>9</sup> Ibid.
- <sup>10</sup> Commission of the European Communities, Proposal for a Directive of the European Parliament and of the Council on Waste Electrical and Electronic Equipment and Proposal for a Directive of the European Parliament and of the Council on the restriction of the use of certain hazardous substances in electrical and electronic equipment, "Explanatory Memorandum," Brussels, June 13, 2000.
- <sup>11</sup> Personal communication, Paul Bartlett, Research Associate, Center for the Biology of Natural Systems, Queens College, City University of New York, Nov. 7, 2001.
- <sup>12</sup> Environment Canada, "Toxic and Hazardous Materials in Electronics," 38.
- <sup>13</sup> "Polybrominated Biphenyls (PBBs)," Agency for Toxic Substances and Disease Registry, US Dept. of Health and Human Services, Sept. 1996, http://www.atsdr.cdc.gov/tfacts68.html.
- <sup>14</sup> Personal communication, Michel De Poortere, Chairman, European Brominated Flame Retardant Industry Panel, Bromine Science and Environmental Forum, August 1, 2001.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> Carl H. Marcussen, "Mobile Phones, WAP and the Internet," Research Centre of Bornholm, Denmark, Oct. 22, 2000.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> Ibid.

<sup>7</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> Ibid.

- <sup>15</sup> Kellyn S. Betts, "Rapidly rising PBDE levels in North America," *Science News*, Dec. 7, 2001, Environmental Science and Technology Online, http://pubs.acs.org/subscribe/journals/esthag-w/2001/dec/science/kb\_pbde.html.
- <sup>16</sup> Cynthia Murphy and Gregory Pitts, "Survey of Alternatives to Tin-Lead Solder and Brominated Flame Retardants," *Proceedings of the 2001 IEEE International Symposium on Electronics and the Environment*, Institute of Electrical and Electronics Engineers, New York, 2001, 311.
- <sup>17</sup> INFORM, Inc., Building Up to Danger, draft.
- <sup>18</sup> Patricia Simms, "Lake Salmon Have Chemical Buildup," Wisconsin State Journal, Feb. 15, 2001, A1.
- <sup>19</sup> Kellyn S. Betts, "U.S. fish sets new contamination record," *Science News*, Nov. 2, 2001, Environmental Science and Technology Online, http://pubs.acs.org/subscribe/journals/esthag-w/2001/nov/science/kb\_fish.html.
- <sup>20</sup> Betts, "Rapidly rising PBDE levels in North America," http://pubs.acs.org/subscribe/journals/esthag-w/2001/dec/ science/kb\_pbde.html.
- <sup>21</sup> "TCO 01- Mobile phones," Requirements and test methods for environmental labelling, draft document, TCO Development, Stockholm, Jan. 11, 2001.
- <sup>22</sup> "EU Lawmakers Vote Broad Fire Retardant Ban," *Environment News Service*, Sept. 6, 2001, http://ens-news.com/ ens/sep2001/2001l%2D09%2D06%2D02.html.
- <sup>23</sup> Bromine Science and Environmental Forum, "An Introduction to Brominated Flame Retardants," 24, http://www.ebfrip.org/download/weeeqa.pdf.
- <sup>24</sup> *Ibid*.
- <sup>25</sup> European Brominated Flame Retardant Industry Panel, "Review of the Explanatory Memorandum of the European Commission Proposals on Waste Electrical and Electronic Equipment," Bromine Science and Environmental Forum, Oct. 31, 2000.
- <sup>26</sup> Michel De Poortere, August 1, 2001.
- <sup>27</sup> Bromine Science and Environmental Forum, "An Introduction to Brominated Flame Retardants," 22, http://www.ebfrip.org/download/weeeqa.pdf. This publication does not provide a source for the WHO citation.
- <sup>28</sup> INFORM, Inc., Building Up to Danger, draft.
- <sup>29</sup> Environment Canada, "Toxic and Hazardous Materials in Electronics," 74.
- <sup>30</sup> Sarah Sowah, "Bromine-free is publicity stunt," *Electronics Times*, Miller Freeman UK Ltd., April 23, 2001, 1.
- <sup>31</sup> Michael Bender, "Resolution in Favor of Phasing Out Brominated Flame Retardants Used in Electrical and Electronics Equipment," draft, March 21, 2001.
- <sup>32</sup> Intel Corp., "Lead-Free Solutions," 2001, http://www.intel.com/research/silicon/leadfree.htm.
- <sup>33</sup> B. Ram *et al.*, "Environmental Performance of Mobile Products," *Proceedings of the 1999 IEEE International Symposium on Electronics and the Environment*, Institute of Electrical and Electronics Engineers, New York, 1999.
- <sup>34</sup> Bender, "Resolution in Favor of Phasing Out Brominated Flame Retardants."
- <sup>35</sup> O. Deubzer *et al.*, "Lead-Free Soldering Toxicity, Energy and Resource Consumption," *Proceedings of the 2001 IEEE Symposium on Electronics and the Environment*, Institute of Electrical and Electronics Engineers, New York, 2001, 290.
- <sup>36</sup> David W. Bergman *et al.*, " Examining the Environmental Impact of Lead-Free Soldering Alternatives," *Proceedings of the 2001 IEEE Symposium on Electronics and the Environment*, Institute of Electrical and Electronics Engineers, New York, 2001, 50-51.
- <sup>37</sup> Commission of the European Communities, Proposal for a Directive of the European Parliament and of the Council on Waste Electrical and Electronic Equipment and Proposal for a Directive of the European Parliament and of the Council on the restriction of the use of certain hazardous substances in electrical and electronic equipment, Brussels, June 13, 2000, 48.
- <sup>38</sup> "TCO 01– Mobile phones," 25.
- <sup>39</sup> Commission of the European Communities, *Proposal for a Directive of the European Parliament and of the Council on Waste Electrical and Electronic Equipment*, "Explanatory Memorandum."
- <sup>40</sup> Ted Geiser, "Materials Profile of the Computer and Semiconductor Industries," Lowell Center for Sustainable Production, University of Massachusetts, Feb. 2001.
- <sup>41</sup> Murphy and Pitts, "Survey of Alternatives to Tin-Lead Solder and Brominated Flame Retardants," 310.
- <sup>42</sup> "Top Three European Semiconductor Manufacturers Announce Initiative to Eliminate Lead from Semiconductor Products," *Business Wire*, July 12, 2001, http://www.businesswire.com.
- <sup>43</sup> Intel Corp., "Lead-Free Solutions," http://www.intel.com/research/silicon/leadfree.htm.
- <sup>44</sup> Paul Kallender, "New Lead Restrictions Weigh Heavily on Industry," *Electronic Engineering Times*, May 28, 2001.
- <sup>45</sup> "Electronics Makers Plan for Lead Free Products," *Environment News Service*, Aug. 13, 2001, http://ens-news.com/ ens/aug2001/20011%2D08%2D13%2D04.html.
- <sup>46</sup> *Ibid*.
- <sup>47</sup> Fujitsu Limited, "Fujitsu's Policy to Reduce the Use of Lead," March 21, 2000, http://eco.fujitsu.com/en/news/ 2000/eco20000321\_e.html.

- <sup>48</sup> "Nolan Fell Reports on How Japan is Using Lead-Free Solder," *Electronics Times*, Miller Freeman UK Ltd., March 26, 2001; Kallender, "New Lead Restrictions Weigh Heavily on Industry."
- <sup>49</sup> "Top Three European Semiconductor Manufacturers Announce Initiative to Eliminate Lead from Semiconductor Products," http://www.businesswire.com.
- <sup>50</sup> "Electronics Makers Plan for Lead Free Products," http://ens-news.com/ens/aug2001/20011%2D08%2D13%2D04.html.
- <sup>51</sup> "TCO 01– Mobile phones," 25.
- <sup>52</sup> Personal communication, Helena Ahlberg, Manager, Labeling Development, TCO, August 14, 2001.
- <sup>53</sup> Kathleen A. Stalter, IBM Corp., Microelectronics Div., "Announced Lead (Pb) Elimination and Reduction Plans," PowerPoint presentation, IEEE International Symposium on Electronics and the Environment, Denver, May 2001.
- <sup>54</sup> B. Trumble and J. Brydges, "Technical Progress on Printed Wired Assembly Using Nortel's No-Lead Solder Assembly Process," *Proceedings of the 1998 IEEE International Symposium on Electronics and the Environment*, Institute of Electrical and Electronics Engineers, New York, 1998.
- <sup>55</sup> Camillo Fracassini, "Mobile Maker Connecting to the Idea of a 'Green' Phone," *Scotland on Sunday*, The Scotsman Publications, Ltd., Jan. 14, 2001.
- <sup>56</sup> Electronics Industry Alliance, "Design for the Environment (DfE) Project for Tin-Lead and Lead-Free Solders," Preliminary Scoping Document, US EPA, Jan. 2001.
- <sup>57</sup> Gregory Henshall and Lisa Lindsley, "The Development of Lead-Free Printed Circuit Assembly Technology in Hewlett-Packard: Our Strategy and Experience," *Proceedings of the 2001 IEEE International Symposium on Electronics and the Environment*, Institute of Electrical and Electronics Engineers, New York, 2001, 206.
- <sup>58</sup> *Ibid*.
- <sup>59</sup> Ibid.
- <sup>60</sup> Todd A. Brady *et al.*, "Product Ecology at Intel," *Proceedings of the 2001 IEEE International Symposium on Electronics and the Environment*, Institute of Electrical and Electronics Engineers, New York, 2001.
- <sup>61</sup> Intel Corp., "Lead-Free Solutions," http://www.intel.com/research/silicon/leadfree.htm.
- <sup>62</sup> Laura J. Turbini *et al.*, "Examining the Environmental Impact of Lead-Free Soldering Alternatives," *Proceedings of the 2000 IEEE International Symposium on Electronics and the Environment*, Institute of Electrical and Electronics Engineers, New York, 2000.
- <sup>63</sup> Kallender, "New Lead Restrictions Weigh Heavily on Industry."
- 64 Deubzer et al., "Lead-Free Soldering."
- <sup>65</sup> US Dept. of Energy, Chronic Beryllium Disease Prevention Program, "About Beryllium," http://tis.eh.doe.gov/be/ webdoc1.html-ssi.
- <sup>66</sup> Roberta Yafie, "Electronics Demand Sparks Beryllium-Copper Market," *American Metal Market*, Cahners Publishing Co., Dec. 15, 2000.
- <sup>67</sup> US Dept. of Energy, "About Beryllium," http://tis.eh.doe.gov/be/webdoc1.html-ssi.
- <sup>68</sup> Personal communication, Robert Glavin, President, United Recycling Industries, Sept. 26, 2001.
- <sup>69</sup> "Rare Metal Key to Making Smaller Mobile Phones," *The New York Times*, Feb. 8, 2001.
- <sup>70</sup> "Tantalum Hunters Unaware of Radioactive Dangers," New Straits Times, Malaysia, April 17, 1999.
- <sup>71</sup> Blaine Harden, "The Dirt in the New Machine," The New York Times Magazine, Aug. 12, 2001.
- <sup>72</sup> *Ibid*.
- <sup>73</sup> INFORM, Inc. Building Up to Danger, draft.
- <sup>74</sup> "Cellular Phone Disposal Said to Pose Ecology Risk," The Daily Yomiuri, Tokyo, Feb. 18, 2001.

#### Chapter 4 End-of-Life Management of Electronics in the US

- <sup>1</sup> Personal communication, Craig Boswell, Vice President, Hobi International, Inc., April 30, 2001.
- <sup>2</sup> Personal communication, Dan Hanson, Director, CAP Inc., Dec. 5, 2001.
- <sup>3</sup> "CARE Solves Holiday Dilemma by Mobilizing Immobile Phones," *PR Newswire*, Dec. 18, 2000, http://www.prnewswire.com.
- <sup>4</sup> Personal communication, Seth Hyman, President, CollectiveGood International, Dec. 5, 2001; http://www.collectivegood.com.
- <sup>5</sup> Personal communication, David Diggs, Executive Director, Wireless Foundation, Nov. 20, 2001.
- <sup>6</sup> Personal communication, Nancy Stark, Executive Director, Corporate Communications, Verizon Wireless, Dec. 7, 2001; "Verizon Wireless Launches National Phone Recycling Initiative to Benefit Victims of Domestic Violence," press release, Oct. 29, 2001.

<sup>7</sup> Personal communication, David Samberg, Public Relations Manager, Verizon Wireless, New York Metro Region, Dec. 4, 2001.

- <sup>9</sup> "Verizon Wireless Launches National Phone Recycling Initiative."
- <sup>10</sup> http://www.nyc.gov/html/ccfv/html/phones.html.
- <sup>11</sup> http://www.recellular.com.
- <sup>12</sup> E-mail to US EPA's WasteWise program, Maureen Burke, Verizon Wireless, March 23, 2001.
- <sup>13</sup> http://www.unitedrecycling.com.
- <sup>14</sup> http://www.foxelectronics.com.
- <sup>15</sup> Personal communication, Andy Moshier, Interim CEO, Fox Electronics, May 9, 2001.
- <sup>16</sup> http://www.foxelectronics.com.
- <sup>17</sup> Casper Boks, et al., "Combining Economical and Environmental Considerations in Cellular Phone Design," Proceedings of the 2000 IEEE International Symposium on Electronics and the Environment, Institute of Electrical and Electronics Engineers, New York, 2000; Anna Peltola, "Nokia hopes for biodegradable phones in few years," Reuters Daily World Environment News, June 15, 2001, http://www.planetark.org/dailynewsstory.cfm?newsid=11209&newsdate=15-Jun-2001.
- <sup>18</sup> Steve Toloken and Jinida Doba, "Industry Wrestles with Electronics Recycling," *Plastics News*, Nov. 27, 2000, 4.
- <sup>19</sup> Henry Norr, "Recycling the HP Way," San Francisco Chronicle, May 21, 2001.
- <sup>20</sup> Northeast Recycling Council, "Setting Up & Operating Electronics Recycling/Reuse Programs," Oct. 2001, 51.
- <sup>21</sup> "Why Goodwill Industries Is No Longer Accepting Your Donation of Lap & Desk Top Computers & TVs & Cellular Phones," Goodwill Industries of San Francisco, San Mateo & Marin, Inc., press release, May 21, 2001, http://www.sfgoodwill.org.
- <sup>22</sup> http://www.dell.tradeups.com.
- <sup>23</sup> http://www.dellauction.com.
- <sup>24</sup> http://www.cristina.org/dsf/dell.ncf.
- <sup>25</sup> Intel Corp., Environmental, Health and Safety Performance Report, April 2000, 22.
- <sup>26</sup> Douglas Smith, "We Make It, We Take It."
- <sup>27</sup> Pat Phibbs, "IBM Unveils Computer Recycling Effort," BNA International Environment Reporter, vol. 23, no. 24, Nov. 22, 2000.
- <sup>28</sup> John Markoff, "Technology's Toxic Trash Is Sent to Poor Nations," The New York Times, Feb. 25, 2002, C1.
- <sup>29</sup> Douglas Smith, "We Make It, We Take It."
- <sup>30</sup> "Best Buy Electronics Recycling Program," Silicon Valley Toxics Coalition, May 1, 2001.
- <sup>31</sup> Susanna Duff, "Best Buy Leads Retail Recyclers," Plastics News, May 7, 2001, 16.
- <sup>32</sup> Personal communication, Tricia Conroy, e4 Partners, Inc., Nov. 8, 2001.
- <sup>33</sup> *Ibid*.
- <sup>34</sup> "EIA Kicks Off National Initiative to Encourage Consumer Reuse and Recycling of Used Electronics," *U.S. Newswire*, Feb. 1, 2001.
- <sup>35</sup> "EIA Announces Recipients of Electronics Recycling Grants," press release, Oct. 15, 2001.
- <sup>36</sup> AT&T, Environment, Health & Safety Annual Report, 1999, http://www.att.com/ehs/annual\_reports/99/ supplier\_man.html.
- <sup>37</sup> Minnesota Office of Environmental Assistance, "Recycling Used Electronic Products: Report on Minnesota's Demonstration Project," no date, 13.
- <sup>38</sup> *Ibid*.
- <sup>39</sup> Tony Hainault *et al.*, "Minnesota's Multi-Stakeholder Approach to Managing Electronic Products at End of Life," Sony Electronics Inc., 2000, http://www.sel.sony.com/SEL/esh/mnproj/wpaper; Minnesota Office of Environmental Assistance, "Recycling Used Electronic Products."
- <sup>40</sup> Product Stewardship Institute, "Mission Statement," http://www.productstewardshipinstitute.org.
- <sup>41</sup> Product Stewardship Institute, "What is Product Stewardship?" http://www.productstewardshipinstitute.org.
- <sup>42</sup> Commonwealth of Massachusetts, House No. 3154, "An Act to Require Manufacturers to Take Back Cathode Ray Tubes," http://www.state.ma.us/legis/bills/house/ht03154.htm.
- 43 Jean L. Hill, "Take-Back Policy on Products Eyed," Worcester Telegraph & Gazette, June 8, 2001.
- <sup>44</sup> Commonwealth of Massachusetts, "An Act to Require Manufacturers to Take Back Cathode Ray Tubes," http://www.state.ma.us/legis/bills/house/ht03154.htm.
- <sup>45</sup> Personal communication, John McNabb, Clean Water Action, March 25, 2002.
- <sup>46</sup> "Arkansas Moves on Electronics Legislation," *State Recycling Laws Update*, Raymond Communications, April 26, 2001, http://www.raymond.com.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> Ibid.

- <sup>47</sup> State of Arkansas, 83rd General Assembly, "An Act Concerning Computer and Electronic Solid Waste Management for the State of Arkansas; and for Other Purposes," 2001.
- <sup>48</sup> "Arkansas Moves on Electronics Legislation," http://www.raymond.com; "More and More Toxic Bills," *State Recycling Laws Update*, Raymond Communications, March 9, 2001, http://www.raymond.com.
- <sup>49</sup> Tony Freemantle, "Houston Targets High-Tech Trash," *Houston Chronicle*, Oct. 8, 2001.

# Chapter 5 End-of-Life Management of Electronics Abroad

- <sup>1</sup> Commission of the European Communities, Proposal for a Directive of the European Parliament and of the Council on Waste Electrical and Electronic Equipment and Proposal for a Directive of the European Parliament and of the Council on the restriction of the use of certain hazardous substances in electrical and electronic equipment, "Explanatory Memorandum," Brussels, June 13, 2000, 9.
- <sup>2</sup> *Ibid.*, 4.
- <sup>3</sup> "Common Position adopted by the Council with a view to the adoption of a Directive of the European Parliament and of the Council on waste electrical and electronic equipment," Brussels, Nov. 14, 2001, 5.
- <sup>4</sup> Ibid.
- <sup>5</sup> Personal communication, Michel De Poortere, Chairman, European Brominated Flame Retardant Industry Panel, Bromine Science and Environmental Forum, Jan. 2, 2001.
- <sup>6</sup> Elena Lymberidi, "Towards Waste-Free Electrical and Electronic Equipment," European Environmental Bureau, March 2001.
- <sup>7</sup> Klaus Hieronymi, Director and General Manager, Environmental Affairs, Take-back, and Copyright, Hewlett-Packard Europe, "Implementing the WEEE Directive," *Proceedings of the 2001 IEEE International Symposium on Electronics and the Environment*, Institute of Electrical and Electronics Engineers, New York, 2001.
- <sup>8</sup> "Joint Association Position Paper Concerning the EP's Second Reading of the proposal for a directive of the European Parliament and of the Council on waste electrical and electronic equipment," European Information and Communications Technology Industry Association, Japan Business Council in Europe, American Electronics Association, Brussels, Dec. 12, 2001.
- <sup>9</sup> J.D. Chiodo et al., "Active Disassembly Using Shape Memory Polymers for the Mobile Phone Industry," Proceedings of the 1999 IEEE International Symposium on Electronics and the Environment, Institute of Electrical and Electronics Engineers, New York, 1999; N. Warburg et al., "Accompanying the (Re)design of Products with Environmental Assessment (DfE) on the Example of ADSM," Proceedings of the 2001 IEEE International Symposium on Electronics and the Environment, Institute of Electrical and Electronics Engineers, New York, 2001.
- <sup>10</sup> Anna Peltola, "Nokia hopes for biodegradable phones in few years," *Reuters Daily World Environment News*, June 15, 2001, http://www.planetark.org/dailynewsstory.cfm?newsid=11209&newsdate=15-Jun-2001.
- <sup>11</sup> "Ordinance on the Return, the Taking Back and the Disposal of Electrical and Electronic Appliances (ORDEA)," Swiss Agency for the Environment, Forests and Landscape, Jan. 14, 1998.
- <sup>12</sup> "List of Appliances not subject to the ORDEA /as of February 2000."
- <sup>13</sup> "Ordinance on the Return, the Taking Back and the Disposal of Electrical and Electronic Appliances (ORDEA)."
- <sup>14</sup> Personal communication, Peter Bornand, Chairman, SWICO Environmental Commission, Feb. 28, 2002.
- <sup>15</sup> "Ignorance Jeopardizes Swiss Take-Back Scheme," *Business and the Environment*, Sept. 2000.
- <sup>16</sup> Thomas Ott, Sr., Corporate Manager, Environment, Health and Safety, Motorola, "Recovering Cell Phones Lesson for the European Pilot Program," PowerPoint presentation, no date.
- <sup>17</sup> Jake McLaren *et al.*, "A Dynamic Life-Cycle Energy Model of Mobile Phone Take-back and Recycling," *Journal of Industrial Ecology*, vol. 3, no. 1, 1999.
- <sup>18</sup> Personal communication, Kazuyoshi Okazawa, Director General, Waste Management and Recycling, Ministry of the Environment, Japan, Dec. 13, 2001.
- <sup>19</sup> Yasuo Tanabe, "Law for Promotion of Effective Utilization of Resources," OECD Seminar on Extended Producer Responsibility: Programme Implementation and Assessment, Paris, Dec. 13, 2001.
- <sup>20</sup> Naoko Tojo *et al.*, "EPR Programme Implementation: Institutional and Structural Factors," OECD Seminar on Extended Producer Responsibility: Programme Implementation and Assessment, Paris, Dec. 13, 2001, 22.
- <sup>21</sup> Kazuyoshi Okazawa, "Experience of EPR Programs for Waste Management in Japan," OECD Seminar on Extended Producer Responsibility: Programme Implementation and Assessment, Paris, Dec. 13, 2001.
- <sup>22</sup> Toshio Aritake, "Recycling: Japanese Makers of Personal Computers to Impose Recycling Fees at Point of Sale," *International Environment Daily*, Dec. 17, 2001.
- <sup>23</sup> Kazuyoshi Okazawa, Dec. 13, 2001.

- <sup>24</sup> Personal communication, William Dalessandro, Editor, Business and the Environment, Jan. 5, 2002.
- <sup>25</sup> "Australians Launch Mobile Phone Takeback Initiative," Business and the Environment, Feb. 2000.
- <sup>26</sup> Personal communication, Glenn Brown, Manager, Business Development, Australian Mobile Telecommunications Association, Dec. 26, 2001.
- <sup>27</sup> Australian Mobile Telecommunications Association, *Mobile Phone Industry Recycling Program*, Introduction, "What is the Program," http://www.amta.org.au/recycle/intro\_what.htm.
- <sup>28</sup> Jon Dee and Tanya Ha, eds., *The Planet Ark Recycling Report: Recycling into 2000 and Beyond*, "Drop off Recycling," http://www.planetark.org/recycling/page.cfm?pageid=06.01.06.00.00.
- <sup>29</sup> Caitlin Fitzsimons, "Telstra Extends Recycling Program," Australian IT, Oct. 9, 2001.

<sup>30</sup> *Ibid.* 

#### Chapter 6 Powering Wireless Electronics: Rechargeable Batteries and Alternative Technologies

- Elizabeth Mooney, "Battery Life Remains the Holy Grail for Industry," *Radio Communications Report*, Dec. 6, 1999.
  *Ibid.*
- <sup>2</sup> *Ibia.*
- <sup>3</sup> "Disposable batteries," *America's Network Magazine*, 3G: American Supplement, Nov. 1, 2001, http://www.americasnetwork.com/issues/2000supplements/200011013g/3g20001011\_disposable.htm.
- <sup>4</sup> "Toxicological Profile for Cadmium," Agency for Toxic Substances and Disease Registry, US Dept. of Health and Human Services, 1999, http://www.atsdr.cdc.gov/toxprofiles/tp5.html.
- <sup>5</sup> Organisation for Economic Cooperation and Development, *Cadmium: Background and National Experience with Reducing Risk*, OECD Environment Monograph Series No. 104, Risk Reduction Monograph No. 5, 1994, http://www1.oecd.org/ehs/rskreprt.htm.
- <sup>6</sup> Environment Watch Europe, "Battle Over Batteries and NiCd Ban Continues," Agra Europe, vol. 10, no. 19, Oct. 12, 2001, 8-9.
- <sup>7</sup> Personal communication, Dan Ahlers, Accessories Product Manager, Nokia Corp., Nov. 12, 2001; Antoinette C., Cellular Agent, Motorola, Inc., Nov. 9, 2001.
- <sup>8</sup> "Charging Into the Future," ABC News, www.abcnews.go.com.
- <sup>9</sup> Catherine Greenman, "Fuel Cells: Clean Reliable and (and Pricey) Electricity," *The New York Times*, May 10, 2001.
  <sup>10</sup> *Ibid.*
- <sup>11</sup> Charles J. Murray, "Fuel cells hold promise as power source for portables," *EETimes.com*, April 27, 2001, www.eet.com/story/OEG20010427S0037; DCH Technology, Inc., http://www.dcht.com.

- <sup>13</sup> *Ibid.*
- <sup>14</sup> Alden Hayashi, "Taking on the Energizer Bunny," *Scientific American*, April 1998, http://130.94.24.217/1998/0498issue/0498techbus2.html.
- <sup>15</sup> Murray, "Fuel cells hold promise," http://www.eet.com/story/OEG20010427S0037; Communications Design Ltd., http://www.commsdesign.com.
- <sup>16</sup> Jack McCarthy, "Fuel Cells Will Run Laptops, Phones," PCWorld.com, Jan 20, 2000.
- <sup>17</sup> Murray, "Fuel cells hold promise," http://www.eet.com/story/OEG20010427S0037; Communications Design Ltd., http://www.commsdesign.com.
- <sup>18</sup> Personal communication, Robert Dopp, Director of Research, Electric Fuel Corp., July 13, 2001.
- <sup>19</sup> *Ibid.*
- <sup>20</sup> Robert Dopp, Nov. 26, 2001.
- <sup>21</sup> Robert Dopp, July 13, 2001.
- <sup>22</sup> "Electric Fuel Set to Ship Instant Power Charger for Cellphones," Electric Fuel Corp., press release, no date.
- <sup>23</sup> Robert Dopp, July 13, 2001.
- <sup>24</sup> Personal communication, Henry Adams, President, Sunpower Systems Inc., Nov. 20, 2001; http://www.SNPower.com.
- <sup>25</sup> *Ibid.* (Adams).
- <sup>26</sup> Personal communication, Jodi Boyle, Weber Shandwick, Nov. 20, 2001.
- <sup>27</sup> Kevin McKenna, "Talk if You Must, But at Least Put Some Muscle Into Idle Chat," The New York Times, Aug. 30, 2001.
- <sup>28</sup> *Ibid.*
- <sup>29</sup> *Ibid.*

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> *Ibid.* (Murray).

- <sup>30</sup> Bette K. Fishbein, "Industry Program to Collect and Recycle Nickel-Cadmium (Ni-Cd) Batteries," INFORM, Inc., 1997, http://informinc.org/batery.html.
- <sup>31</sup> Battery Recovery Laws Worldwide, Raymond Communications, Sept. 2001, 18.
- <sup>32</sup> "Measure of Success," Rechargeable Battery Recycling Corp., 2000, http://www.RBRC.org.
- <sup>33</sup> Personal communication, Cheryl Lofrano-Zaske, Regional Director, Rechargeable Battery Recycling Corp., Oct. 31, 2001.
- <sup>34</sup> Battery Recovery Laws Worldwide, 40.
- <sup>35</sup> *Ibid.*, 42
- <sup>36</sup> *Ibid.*, 48
- <sup>37</sup> Naoko Tojo et al., "EPR Programme Implementation: Institutional and Structural Factors."
- <sup>38</sup> State Recycling Laws Update, "Year End Report 2000," Raymond Communications, 49.
- <sup>39</sup> Battery Recovery Laws Worldwide, 86, 88, 92.

# Chapter 7 Looking Toward the Future of the Wireless World

- <sup>1</sup> Federal Communications Commission, "FCC Adjusts Its Rules to Facilitate the Development of Nationwide Enhanced Wireless 911 Systems," press release, Sept. 8, 2000.
- <sup>2</sup> Shawn Cleary, "Cellular Phones," The Wall Street Journal, June 25, 2001, R8.
- <sup>3</sup> Julie Dunn, "Looking In On a Loved One," *The New York Times*, Feb. 17, 2001; "People-Tracker Services: Searching for Revenue," *mbusiness*, Oct. 2001, 65.
- <sup>4</sup> Walter Mossberg, "Future Users Will See a Hand-Held and Ask: Is it Dead or Alive?" *The Wall Street Journal*, May 24, 2001, B1.
- <sup>5</sup> Chris Gaither, "Bluetooth Defies Obituaries," The New York Times, Dec. 20, 2001, G5.
- <sup>6</sup> David P. Hamilton, "Going Places," The Wall Street Journal, Dec. 11, 2000, R23.
- 7 UBS Warburg, Global Equity Research, Primer Book 2000, Dec. 2000, 15
- <sup>8</sup> Andy Reinhardt, "Wireless Web Woes," Business Week, June 4, 2001, eb24.
- <sup>9</sup> "IDC Predicts 84 Million People in the United States Will Plug Into Wireless Internet by 2005...," *PR Newswire*, Oct. 17, 2001.
- <sup>10</sup> Andrew Zipern, "A Phone Answers the Question 'How Are You?' with a Photo," The New York Times, Nov. 29, 2001, G3.
- <sup>11</sup> Michel Marriott, "A Shoe That Will Give Runners and Walkers Instant Feedback," The New York Times, Sept. 21, 2001, G10.
- <sup>12</sup> Bernard Wysocki, Jr., "Health Care, High-Tech Style," *The Wall Street Journal*, April 17, 2001, B1.
- <sup>13</sup> David Wallace, "Wearing Your Vital Signs on Your Wrist," The New York Times, Feb. 22, 2001, G3.
- <sup>14</sup> Almar Latour, "Portable Technology Takes the Next Step: Electronics You Can Wear," *The Wall Street Journal*, August 22, 2000, B1.
- <sup>15</sup> Anne Eisenberg, "The World Through PC-Powered Glasses," The New York Times, Dec. 14, 2000, G1.
- <sup>16</sup> Ibid.
- <sup>17</sup> David Pogue, "Wristwear: Zap, Snap or Zero In," The New York Times, May 24, 2001, G1.
- <sup>18</sup> Susan Warren, "Ready-to-Wear Watchdogs," *The Wall Street Journal*, August 10, 2001, B1.
- <sup>19</sup> Roger Renstrom, "Wearable Computers Pose Design Challenge," *Plastics News*, Feb. 21, 2000, 21.
- <sup>20</sup> Andrea Petersen, "Should Kids Have Cellphones?" The Wall Street Journal, Sept. 10, 2001, R12.
- <sup>21</sup> Daniel Costello, "Hi Mom, I'm OK," The Wall Street Journal, Sept. 28, 2001, W10.
- <sup>22</sup> Justin Frimmer, "Will Convergence Give Data a Boost?" *mbusiness*, May 2001, 82.
- <sup>23</sup> Pui-Wing Tam, "Handspring Plans Line of Hybrid Devices," The Wall Street Journal, Oct. 15, 2001, B7.
- <sup>24</sup> Market News Alert, Issue 920, June 15, 2001.
- <sup>25</sup> Tam, "Handspring Plans Line of Hybrid Devices."
- <sup>26</sup> Pui-Wing Tam, "Mobile Computing," The Wall Street Journal, June 25, 2001, R18.
- <sup>27</sup> Jared Sandberg, "Simply Irresistible: Guys Who Like Gadgets Can't Get Enough of Them," *The Wall Street Journal*, May 2, 2001, 1.
- <sup>28</sup> Todd Wallack, "No Clear Connection for Phone Company, Touted Disposable Cell All Promise, No Delivery," *The San Francisco Chronicle*, Feb. 10, 2002.
- <sup>29</sup> Michelle Gotthelf, "A Phone at Your 'Disposal," New York Post, Feb. 26, 2001.
- <sup>30</sup> Ibid.
- <sup>31</sup> *Ibid.*

<sup>32</sup> Kevin Bonsor, "How Disposable Cell Phones Will Work," http://www.howstuffworks.com/disposable-cell-phone.htm.

<sup>33</sup> *Ibid.* 

- <sup>34</sup> Sarah Milstein, "Talk is Cheap. But Is It Disposable?" The New York Times, August 2, 2001, G1.
- <sup>35</sup> "Plastics News: Disposable Phone Faces Environmental Hurdles," Chemical Business Newsbase, June 1, 2001.
- <sup>36</sup> Milstein, "Talk is Cheap. But Is It Disposable?"; http://www.hop-on.com.
- <sup>37</sup> http://www.hop-on.com/faq.html.
- <sup>38</sup> http://www.hop-on.com.
- <sup>39</sup> http://www.hop-on.com/faq.html.
- <sup>40</sup> Personal communication, Michael DeMartini, Chief Operating Officer, Hop-On Wireless, Nov. 16, 2001.

<sup>41</sup> *Ibid.* 

- <sup>42</sup> http://www.hop-on.com.
- <sup>43</sup> Ed Sutherland, "Disposable Cell Phones Make Dino-Size Debut," Dec. 3, 2001, http://www.thinkmobile.com/Phones/ Article/00/01/18/.
- <sup>44</sup> Jay Wrolstad, "Next-Gen' Disposable Cell Phone Takes Calls," Wireless News Factor, Jan. 2, 2002, http://www.wireleness newsfactor.com/perl/story/15572.html.

- <sup>46</sup> Personal communication, Steven Romeo, Vice President, Sales and Marketing, New Horizons Technologies International Inc., Jan. 15, 2002.
- <sup>47</sup> Wrolstad, "Next-Gen' Disposable Cell Phone Takes Calls," http://www.wirelessnewsfactor.com/perl/story/15572.html.
- <sup>48</sup> Andy Pargh, "Cyclone Disposable Cell Phone," Jan. 7, 2002, http://www.gadgetguru.com/010702-Cyclone%20 Disposable%20Phone.htm.
- <sup>49</sup> Steven Romeo, Jan. 15, 2002.
- <sup>50</sup> *Ibid.*
- <sup>51</sup> Wrolstad, "Next-Gen' Disposable Cell Phone Takes Calls," http://www.wirelenessnewsfactor.com/perl/story/15572.html.
- <sup>52</sup> Isaac Hillson, "New Horizons Develops Inbound/Outbound Disposable," *Communications Convergence.com*, Jan. 7, 2002, http://www.cconvergence.com/article/COM20020107S0002; Steven Romeo, Jan. 15, 2002.
- <sup>53</sup> Wrolstad, "Next-Gen' Disposable Cell Phone Takes Calls," http://www.wirelenessnewsfactor.com/perl/story/15572.html.
- <sup>54</sup> Milstein, "Talk is Cheap. But Is It Disposable?"; "Chat 'n Chuck'disposable cell phones coming soon," Reuters, March 14, 2001.
- <sup>55</sup> Personal communication, Gail Redmond, Vice President, Marketing, Telespree Communications, Nov. 15, 2001.
- <sup>56</sup> Steven Romeo, Jan. 15, 2002.
- 57 Wallack, "No Clear Connection for Phone Company...."
- <sup>58</sup> Susan Stellin, "Cellphone Users: Options Abound," The New York Times, Oct. 14, 2001, TR4.
- <sup>59</sup> Robert Fischmann, Manager, Worldwide Recycling, Eastman Kodak Co., presentation at INFORM, Inc., Nov. 1, 2000.
- <sup>60</sup> Anthony Quinn, "New Phone Heats Up 'Chat 'n Chuck' Competition," Reuters, March 13, 2001.
- <sup>61</sup> Personal communication, Robert Fischmann, Manager, Worldwide Recycling, Eastman Kodak Co., Nov. 6, 2000.
- <sup>62</sup> Robert Fischmann, presentation at INFORM, Inc., Nov. 1, 2000.
- <sup>63</sup> "General Business Law disposable cell phones," New York State Legislature, Legislative Bill Drafting Commission, 14532-01-2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>45</sup> *Ibid.*